Council Meeting

June 12, 2012
Chancellor Center
President Robert Walker called the regular semi-monthly meeting of Newtown Borough Council to order at 7:00 P.M. on Tuesday, June 12, 2012.  Mr. Walker asked those in attendance to join him in a moment of silence, followed by the Pledge of Allegiance.
Present:  Councillors Auerweck, King, Machion, Walker, and Warren; Solicitor William J. Bolla.  Mayor O’Brien and Councillor Burke were excused.
Police Report for May – Chief Anthony Wojciechowski
· During the month of May, the Police Department responded to 299 incidents, which included two extortions, one theft, one underage drinker and one disorderly conduct.  In addition, with funding from a DUI grant, there were four separate DUI patrols in the Borough, with citations issued and one individual arrested.  On May 24, 2012, during Pedestrian Safety Week, officers distributed literature regarding Buckle-Up and Pedestrian Safety to 1200+ vehicles at the intersection of Washington and Lincoln Avenues. Chief Wojciechowski reported that an individual attempted to break into a residence on the 200 block of N. Elm Avenue and he reminded the public to lock their windows and doors.
Special Event Reminders
· Dash for Joe – June 17, 2012, from 2-4 PM
· Movies in the Park – June 20 & 27 and July 11, 18 & 25
Amendments to the Agenda
There were no amendments to the agenda.

Public to be Heard
Dave Krewson, a resident of Frost Lane, voiced concern about traffic, not volume but speed, on Frost Lane and Edgeboro Drive.  He related numerous incidents, which in his opinion, involved speeds well in excess of the posted 25 MPH. Mr. Krewson acknowledged that the police do a great job, but the difficulty with enforcement is that the police cannot be everywhere at all times. Mr. Krewson would like the Borough to place a stop sign at Chancellor Street and Frost Lane or consider a physical impediment to help slow traffic.
Resident Brett Darchuk lives on Edgeboro Drive and is concerned about what he feels is a serious traffic problem on Edgeboro.  Without question, he feels the biggest fear when walking into town is the curve at the pedestrian bridge on Edgeboro Drive.  The Darchuck’s love the Borough, but because of safety concerns, they are seriously considering moving.  Mr. Darchuk suggested flashing lights for the blind curve and said he would be happy to give-up some of his property for a sidewalk.  Mr. Darchuk would be willing to work with a committee to find answers.

Eleanor Neubauer, who resides on the curve previously mentioned, said she had spoken to representatives numerous times suggesting speed bumps, but there have always been reasons given why those would not be appropriate.  Ms. Neubauer was told that there would be a 1-way section around the curve, but that never happened.  A car hit her husband and she is concerned that someone else might be hurt or killed. 
Victor Cocozza, a resident of Frost Lane, expressed the same concerns mentioned by other residents about speeding vehicles.  He would like to see solutions like a stop sign, possibly speed bumps or any other ideas that might address the problem.
David Spade and his family live on Frost Lane and he is very upset, as he feels that Frost Lane has become an extension of the by-pass.  With numerous walkers, joggers, and mothers with strollers, he worries that someone is going to be seriously hurt.  Mr. Spade suggested the use of chicanes or speed bumps to slow traffic.  Using a borrowed radar gun, Mr. Spade tracked car speeds and estimated that the speeds far exceeded the posted limit.  
Saul Neubauer, who lives near the curve, noted that there are many marks on the guardrail where vehicles have hit it.  It is extremely difficult if two cars are passing, but even more dangerous if people are walking.  The Neubauers have parked a car in front of their residence and they have found that it causes cars to slow down in that area.  
Karen Neuhaus, a resident of Edgeboro Drive, addressed Council expressing concerns related to the speed on Edgeboro.  Her family moved into Newtown so that they could walk into town and she noted that they and their neighbors wear reflective vests at night as a precaution, but they are very fearful every time they walk into town.  
Resident Bill Welch, 226 N. State Street, agreed with the previous speakers that there is a problem with speed on Edgeboro Drive.  The curve at N. State Street where it turns into Edgeboro Drive is a serious concern and always has been.  The Borough installed a guardrail years ago after four cars went over the edge of the embankment.  The guardrail continues to show evidence of vehicles hitting it as they round the curve.  Mr. Welch supports some type of physical impediment to slow cars at that location. 
Joe Gordon invited Borough Council to participate in the 1st Fourth Celebration and parade scheduled for     July 7, 2012.  Paul Salvatore said that a shuttle bus, provided by McCafferty Market, would be available to take families to the fireworks that are being provided compliments of the Newtown Athletic Club.  The parade will start at the Newtown Commons and end at Goodnoe’s Corner. 
Mr. Walker asked Chief Wojciechowski to discuss the concerns of residents from Frost Lane and Edgeboro Drive. Newtown Township loaned the Borough a radar device that measures the speed from vehicles coming and going in each direction.  After a 54-hour testing period, the device scanned 1635 vehicles, with the highest speed detected at 39 MPH.  With regard to the issue of stop signs and speed bumps, Chief Wojciechowski said that the law does not allow installation of stop signs to address speeding problems, but the Borough Police Department actively enforces speeding.  The Chief went to Doylestown Borough and discussed the use of speed bumps there, but he said there are liability issues if vehicles hit them and lose control, storm water run-off creates problems flowing across resident’s property, and the biggest complaint is the noise created, especially when landscaping trailers hit them.  Chief Wojciechowski is investigating various ways to address the problem.  Mr. Spade suggested the use of chicanes, as it forces drivers to make a choice and slow down.  
Mr. Walker acknowledged that there is no simple solution, but the Borough Police Department is making an extremely good effort to address the problem.  

Mr. Machion, who oversees the Traffic Committee, reported that the pedestrian crosswalks would be re-painted, the Committee would send a letter to all residents asking them to set the example for safe driving and there would be increased police enforcement.  The Borough will paint arrows on two sections of Edgeboro Drive around the curve to make people aware and to slow traffic.  Mr. Spade suggested installing “Speed Electronically Monitored” signs, as used in Penndel and Bensalem.  
Mr. Walker invited any interested residents to attend and participate in the Traffic Committee meetings to work on solutions to the problem.  

Certificates of Appropriateness
· A motion was duly made by Councillor King, seconded by Councillor Auerweck, and carried unanimously, to follow the recommendation of the Historic Architectural Review Board and direct President of Council to sign the following Certificates of Appropriateness, thereby approving the historical appropriateness of the application, with final approval by the Code Enforcement Officer. 

COA 2012-018H Applicant:  Me Ma Mates (Chacha Williams), 102 E. Penn Street, Kinzler residence

The applicant was seeking a Certificate of Appropriateness for the installation of

a front storm door.

Mr. King discussed the tabled COA for the chimneys at 129 N. State Street. Mr. Walker asked if a motion was required to remand the application back to HARB, but the Solicitor said that a motion was not necessary.

Presentation of Minutes
· A motion was duly made by Councillor King, seconded by Councillor Warren, and carried unanimously, to approve the May 2, 2012, Work Session Meeting minutes.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor Machion, and carried unanimously, to approve the May 8, 2012, Council minutes.
COMMITTEE REPORTS

Budget & Finance – Robert Walker & Charles Machion
Consolidated Report

· A motion was duly made by Councillor Walker, seconded by Councillor Machion, and carried unanimously, to accept, subject to audit, the consolidated expenditure report for the month of May 2012 totaling $247,421.17. 
Personnel Committee 
In the absence of Councillor Burke, Councillor Warren made the following

recommendation.

· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor King, and carried unanimously, to appoint Deborah Cyb, 540 Lafayette Street, to the Recreation Board for a 5-year term through December 31, 2016.
Solicitor’s Report – William J. Bolla
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor Auerweck, and carried unanimously, to release the Maintenance Bond for the 2009 Frost Lane Rehabilitation project, Contract #09-01123Y.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor Machion, and carried unanimously, to release the Maintenance Bond financial security on the Newtown Station project.
The Borough received a Zoning Hearing Board application requesting a variance to allow outside dining at The Black Horse Tavern.  In Mr. King’s opinion, it is not appropriate as the space is too small and it is in a residential area.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Auerweck, seconded by Councillor King, and carried unanimously, to send the Solicitor to oppose the Zoning Hearing Board application of The Black Horse Tavern for outside dining.
Mr. Bolla updated Council on the State Store project, noting that the developer is in the process of preparing plans for submission to the Zoning Hearing Board, while simultaneously preparing plans for a Preliminary/Final Review of the Land Development Plan.
Old Business
Mr. Warren reported that the Shade Tree Commission recommends the planting of cherry trees in the tree wells at the corner of N. State Street and Washington Avenue next to The Brick Hotel.  The individuals overseeing the State Street Beautification Fund have agreed to purchase the trees; however, the property owner has been reluctant to plant them and they do not want the maintenance responsibility.  Mr. Warren noted that there are ambiguities and contradictions in the existing ordinance regarding who is responsible for maintenance of the trees.  He suggested that the Solicitor review the ordinance to see what options there might be and/or what may be included in a Shade Tree Ordinance.  The Council needs to decide conceptually whether the Borough or the property owner should take responsibility for maintenance.
· A motion was duly made by Councillor Warren, seconded by Councillor King, and carried unanimously, to support the planting of two cherry trees at the corner of N. State Street and Washington Avenue.

New Business
There was no new business.

Public to be Heard 
Paul Salvatore referred to a letter from Planning Commission member Warren Woldorf regarding the Promenade Project in Newtown Township. Mr. Woldorf voiced concern about traffic exiting the new project and not being able to make a turn onto Sycamore Street.  In a conversation with Newtown Township Planning Commission Chairman Allen Fidler, Mr. Fidler indicated to Mr. Salvatore that Mr. Woldorf was incorrect in stating that there were no other constructive remedies recommended. Mr. Fidler said that the traffic stop line would be moved back on the one side, which would create more clearance and traffic would not have to come through the Borough. Mr. Salvatore wanted Council to be aware of that.  
The meeting was adjourned at 8:35 P.M.
Respectfully submitted,
Marcia M. Scull

Borough Secretary
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